11 Under the rose

page 245 Two evenings each week Chaplain to Commandant, 26 April 1831, Letter Book of the Rev. William Schofield ML, B862 and Precognitions Against John Douglas, SCO, AD14/20/188.

page 246 The chaplain was in his mid-thirties F. Firth, In Memoriam: A Biographical Sketch of the Late Rev. William Schofield, Sydney, 1878, pp. 5-9.

page 246 Some very painful Journal of the Reverend Schofield, 31 October 1827.

page 246 He felt, as he confessed *ibid.*, 28 September 1828.

page 246 Moral desert Chaplain to Commandant, no date, AOT, CSO1/209/4957.

page 247 Noble race Plomley, Friendly Mission, p. 83.

page 247 By contrast Journal of the Reverend Schofield, 21 August 1829.

page 247 To go to Hell ibid., 22 April 1831.

page 247 When Garrett had been invited ibid., 6 August 1830.

page 247 As bad as caste ibid., 6 September 1829.

page 247 Not many win Chaplain to Reverend Carvossa, 12 September 1829 and Chaplain to Commandant, 8 March 1831, Letter Book of the Rev. William Schofiled ML, B862.

page 248 Plowing in the rocks Journal of the Reverend Schofield, 26 September 1830.

page 248 The convict sailor James Porter Plomley *Friendly Mission*, p. 849 and R. Davey, ed., *The Travails of Jimmy Porter: A Memoir*, Round Earth Company, Strahan, 2003, p. 37.

page 248 Sometimes the winter gales Journal of the Reverend Schofield, 6 September 1829.

page 248 Death like Schofield to his Parents, 20 January 1831, Letter Book of the Reverend William Schofield ML, B862.

- page 248 They were, he maintained, Journal of the Reverend Schofield, 6 September 1829.
- page 249 Continue to evidence Chaplain to Commandant, no date, AOT, CSO1/209/4957.
- page 249 Well calculated Commandant to Chaplain, 29 November 1828, AOT, CSO1/209/4957.
- page 249 It was no accident H. Maxwell-Stewart and I. Duffield, 'Beyond Hell's Gates: Religion at Macquarie Harbour Penal Station, *Tasmanian Historical Studies*, 5, 2 (1997), p. 87.
- page 249 When John Thompson 272 John Thompson per Asia, AOT, Con 31/42, 11 October 1832.
- page 249 Among the first to be brought up William Phillips to Rev. Schofield, 13 January 1830, DL, MS Q643 and Commandant to Colonial Secretary, 7 April 1829, CSO1/397/8999.
- page 250 Class participation brought its rewards Chaplain to Commandant, 26 April 1831, AOT, CSO1/202/10997.
- page 250 A temporal Journal of the Reverend Schofield, 1 June and 17 July 1828.
- page 251 Never known ibid., 3 January 1830.
- **page 251 Even Small Island** Backhouse and Walker, 'The Report of a Visit to Macquarie Harbour and Plomley, *Friendly Mission*, pp. 715-7.
- page 252 All the flavour Lempriere, The Penal Settlements, p. 44.
- page 252 Equal to the S. Johnson, *The Ghost Map*, Allen Lane, London, 2006, pp. 115–16.
- page 252 Cauliflowers Schofield to Mr and Mrs Corson, 20 January 1831, Letter Book of the Reverend William Schofield, ML, B862.
- page 252 While the diversity See offences for 145 David Sims per *Hibernia*, AOT, Con 31/38, 14 July 1829; 1306 Joseph Brown per *Sir William Bensley* AOT, Con 31/1, 15 March 1830 and 463 William Murray, per *Sir Godfrey Webster*, Con 31/29, 8 January 1830.
- page 252 According to Lempriere Lempriere, The Penal Settlements, p. 37.

- page 253 Over the life of the settlement Calculated from List of casualties at Macquarie Harbour VDL from the formation of the Settlement, 3 January 1822 to 8 March 1832 inclusive ML Add 281.
 Comparative data from P. Curtin, *Death by Migration: Europe's Encounter with the Tropical World in the Nineteenth Century*, CUP, Cambridge, 1989, p.194.
- page 253 The proportion of prisoners Commandant to Colonial Secretary, 20 October 1829, AOT, CSO1/396/8975. See also Backhouse and Walker, The Report of a Visit to Macquarie Harbour, p. 274.
- page 254 In 1829 alone See *Hobart Town Courier*, 30 May 1829 and AOT, CSO1/394/8904; 406/9184; 242/5855; 415/9352; 384/8681 and Con 85, 27 October 1829.
- page 254 The largest Port Officer draft advertisement, 2 May 1831, AOT, CSO1/472/10558.
- page 254 Sloops were constructed Commandant to Colonial Secretary, 12 May 1827, AOT, CSO1/110/2691.
- page 255 Comparative values Commandant to Colonial Secretary, 24 February 1827, AOT, CSO1/60/1251.
- page 255 Many of the brigs Commandant to Colonial Secretary, 24 May 1828, AOT, CSO1/290/6942 and Proceedings of a Board of Survey on the Colonial Government Brig 'Tamar', 29 July and 5 August 1829, AOT, CSO1/242/5855.
- page 255 they took great pride Mackaness, Narrative of the Overland, p. 43.
- page 255 Mechanics turned out Colonial Secretary to Commandant, 8 May and 16 July 1830, AOT, CSO 43; Commandant to Colonial Secretary, 27 May and 12 August 1830, Con 85.
- page 255 The carpenters' and blacksmiths' shops Commandant to Colonial Secretary, 27 May and 12 August 1830, AOT, Con 85; Colonial Secretary to Commandant, 16 July 1830 CSO 43; Colonial Secretary to Ordnance Storekeeper, 27 September, 1830, CSO1/449/9988; Port Officer to the Colonial Secretary, 29 September 18309, CSO1/416/9361.
- page 255 Would be advisable Ordnance Storekeeper to Colonial Secretary, 7 March 1831, AOT, CSO1/463/10294.

- page 255 The cost of maintaining Macquarie Harbour Colonial Times, 15 March 1831 and Ross, The Van Diemen's Land anniversary and Hobart Town almanack for the year 1831.
- page 256 Skilful mechanics West, The History of Tasmania, p. 424.
- page 256 Substantial and burdensome Commandant to Colonial Secretary, 17 September 1827, AOT, CSO1/110/2699.
- page 257 From his strength Commandant to Colonial Secretary, 23 August 1828, AOT, CSO1/290/6988 and 13 John Vickers per *Lady Ridley*, AOT, Con 23/1 and Con 31/42.
- page 257 Accurate knowledge Commandant to Aide-de-Camp Lieutenant Frankland, 11 January 1828, AOT, CSO1/234/5663 and 739 Charles Costantini, per *Layton*, AOT, Con 31/6 and Con 23/1.
- page 257 Other watercolours G. Darby, William Buelow Gould: Convict Artist of Van Diemen's Land, Copperfield, Sydney, 1980, pp. 52-3.
- page 258 Serpentine in form Schofield to Mr and Mrs Corson, 20 January 1831, Letter Book of the Reverend William Schofield, ML, B862.
- page 259 As a claimant Commandant to Colonial Secretary, 16 August 1830, Con 85.
- page 259 A useful Commandant to Colonial Secretary, 29 April 1829, AOT, CSO1/397/8998 and 9 May 1829, CSO1/372/8497.
- page 259 Tea, sugar, tobacco Colonial Secretary to Commandant, 27 January 1830, CSO/43.
- page 259 All was joy R. Davey, ed., *The Travails of Jimmy Porter: A Memoir*, Round Earth Company, Strahan, 2003, p. 35. See also E. R. Prettyman, 'Baylee, Pery (b. 1784?), in Pike, *Australian Dictionary of Biography*, vol. 1, p. 75.
- page 259 It was alleged Statement of Robert Collins, 3 April 1832, ML, Tas Papers 35.
- page 259 Souvenirs were 124 William Kelly, per Lady Ridley, AOT, Con 31/23, 3 January 1831.

- page 260 Many now owned Statement of Charles Bradshaw, 18 September 1830, CSO1/485/10766; 139 John Strugnell, per *Surrey* AOT, Con 31/38, 12 May 1831 and 508 Isaac Hall, per *Competitor*, Con 31/19.
- page 260 When the Quakers W. Oats, Backhouse and Walker: A Quaker View of the Australian Colonies 1832-38, Blubber Head Press, Hobart, 1981, p. 33.
- page 261 Very last degree Lieutenant Governor to Under Secretary of State, 4 September 1826, AOT, GO 33/1/870.
- page 261 The surveyor was assaulted 76 William Johnson per *Neptune* (NSW) *Admiral Cockburn* (VDL), AOT, Con 31/23, 6 June 1827.
- page 261 It was also difficult Secretary of State to Lieutenant-Governor, 7 July 1828, *HRA*, III, VII, pp. 439 and 806.
- page 261 He considered that it might be Report by the Inspector of Roads on the Works at Bridgewater, 28 July 1834, AOT, GO 33/21320 and C. Pybus and H. Maxwell-Stewart, American Citizens, British Slaves: Yankee Political Prisoners in an Australian Penal Colony 1839-1850, MUP, Melbourne, 2002, p. 147.
- page 262 Leg irons were effective up to a point Based on data included in M. Loone, 'Why Run? A Comparative Study of Convict Runaways in Van Diemen's Land 1833-34', BA (hons) thesis, Utas (2004) and a 1 in 25 sample of male conduct register for the period 1817-1839, AOT Con 31 and Con 32. Distribution of male convict population calculated from *Statistical Returns of Van Diemen's Land* 1824-39, Hobart, 1839; *Statistics of Tasmania 1804-1854*, Hobart, 1856 (1824-38) Enclosure No 36. (1838-41) Enclosure 26 and Draft and Duplicate Copies of Annual Official, Financial and Statistical Reports, AOT, CSO/50.
- page 262 Absolutely necessary Executive Council Minutes, EC4/1, 6 February 1832.
- page 263 Should be exercised *ibid.*, 15 September 1830.
- page 263 In April 1831 Muster lists of convicts at Port Arthur, AOT, CSO1/511/11180.
- page 263 By 1832 it had I. Brand, *Penal Peninsula: Port Arthur and Its Outstations 1827-1898*, Regal, Launceston, no date, pp. 1-11.

page 264 By December 1835 Muster of convicts in Van Diemen's Land December 1835, AOT, AJCP, HO/10/50.

page 264 The money is with-drawn, Bodleian Library, Ballads Catalogue: Firth c. 16(95)
http://bodley24.bodley.ox.ac.uk/cgi-bin/acwwweng/ballads>

page 265 While he was still in full voice Davey, The Travails of Jimmy Porter, pp. 40-4.

page 265 The phrase 'under the rose' F. Grose, The 1811 Dictionary of the Vulgar Tongue: Buckish Slang, University Wit and Pickpocket Eloquence, Senate, London, 1994.

page 265 He 'took pleasure' Lempriere, The Penal Settlements, p. 37.

page 265 For some time past John Douglas to Reverend Schofield, 20 March 1832, DL, MSQ 643.

page 266 As a plan it was crushed on the floor Journal of the Rev. Schofield, 8 March 1832.

page 267 Daniel O'Connell Mackaness, Narrative of the Overland, p. 43.

page 267 Unless the Governors Eddy, Britain and the Australian Colonies, pp. 58-9, 77-8.

page 267 An extract from Hobart Town Gazette, 12 March 1824.

page 268 Examine into the nature J. Franklin, Narrative of Some Passages in the History of Van Diemen's Land, During the Last Three Years of Sir John Franklin's Administration of its Government, Platypus, Hobart, 1967, p. 40.

page 269 Rhinoceros Binks, Explorers of Western Tasmania, pp. 150-8.

page 270 Insipid in flavour Mackaness, Narrative of the Overland, pp. 42–3.

page 270 The imbicile [sic] reign Van Diemen's Land Chronicle, 24 January 1842.

page 270 From the mutilated As quoted in O. Beattie and J. Geiger, Frozen in Time: Unlocking the Secrets of the Doomed 1845 Artic Expedition, Plume, New York, 1990, p. 60.

page 271 No man can tell Hobart Town Gazette, 25 June 1824.

page 271 I hope and trust Reports and other papers by Backhouse and Walker, ML. B706.